MINUTES OF THE JOINT FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING

April 21, 2006

Faculty Present

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	McGuigan, Patrick              
	Lubin School of Business

	Pappenheimer, Will
	Fine Arts

	Quintas, Louis
	Mathematics

	Rocca, Anna           
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Stokes, John
	Psychology

	Ward, Alfred
	Psychology

	Webster, Thomas
	Finance


Guest

	Morreale, Joseph
	Provost


CALL TO ORDER 


S. Le Vine, chair, called the meeting to order at 12:15 pm, and welcomed everyone. 

He noted the inability of Pleasantville Faculty Council (PLV) members to attend this Joint Faculty Council meeting (JFC).  This meeting would proceed with discussions among New York Faculty Council (NYFC) members who were present at the meeting.

S. Le Vine spoke about the need for the Joint Faculty Council to adopt a faculty representation structure instead of expecting all faculty to be present at the Joint Faculty Council Meeting.  This will provide a better vehicle for coordination between the New York Faculty Council and Pleasantville Faculty Council.  If supported, this suggestion will require constitutional changes over two meetings – a discussion and another approval meeting.

Another issue of concern to faculty was the current across-the-board make-up days that tend to push final exams too close to the end of the semester.  Decisions on make-up classes should be left to professors.  Professors should be given the option to extend hours of normal classes for make-up purposes, if and when necessary.  An example of the negative effect of across-the-board make-up days was seen in the scheduling of the last day of the 2005 Fall final exam on Dec 21, 2005.  This date was set too close to the holiday period and left little room to complete grading and feedback to students.  In addition to eliminating across-the-board make-up days, professors should be left to schedule their exam dates with students.  The exception would be for exams taken by a large number of students that needed centralized coordination from the administration.

A recurring problem over this semester was the regular conflict of meeting times between the NYFC meeting and other meetings in various schools.  Despite common-hour requirements and calls to free the first Monday of every month from 12nn – 3pm for faculty to attend NYFC meetings, faculty still find themselves scheduled for school and departmental meetings during those hours.  This has a negative impact on NYFC attendance.  One way to help resolve this problem is to have all schools submit their regular meeting schedules for integration at the university level in order to avoid meeting conflicts.

D Athanasopoulos suggested reverting to the 3 – 5 pm slot on the first Monday of every month for NYFC meetings.  S. Le Vine said that has been tried last year with negative results.   It is better to stick to the 12 – 3pm slot since that involves a common hour during which no other meetings were supposed to be scheduled. D. Athanasopoulos further suggested the use of Blackboard as a means to enable a continuous discussion on issues of interest to faculty.  S.  Le Vine said he will look into this suggestion.

I. Lamartina-Lens pointed to the lack of faculty representation amongst a range of faculty at NYFC meetings.  This is especially so amongst newer and non-tenured faculty.  This lack of participation may be due to their focus on research and teaching duties at the expense of service duties.  There may also be hesitations among newer faculty to participate and speak their minds for fear of negative repercussions and tenure risk.  If this is so, it is advisable to have regular executive sessions at NYFC meetings when administrative staff are excluded so that all present could feel more comfortable in speaking their minds.  D. Athanasopoulos encouraged all faculty to participate at NYFC meetings as participation increases one’s visibility and is helpful in tenure and promotion decisions.  

Some faculty said the perspective of the Board of Trustees and senior administrators that NYFC suggestions were taken as “only advisory” while decision prerogatives are solely administrators’ and executives’ rights has discouraged faculty participation. They pointed to the impasse on a range of issues that reflected faculty frustration with senior administration.  This has created apathy amongst faculty and unwillingness to attend NYFC meetings since senior administrative staff will ignore NYFC views if these are not in agreement with theirs.  (There were heavy discussions on faculty frustrations in this area).

In order to encourage progress in various areas, I. Lamartina-Lens suggested the idea of approving partial changes to the 1986 handbook when a faculty council committee has completed changes rather than wait for the whole handbook to be completed before approval by the NYFC.  This idea will be raised at the NYFC meeting on May 1.

PROVOST REPORT – JOSEPH MORREALE

Provost Morreale welcomed everyone.  

President Caputo could not attend this JFC meeting as he was away on university business.

Provost Morreale was supportive of the honest dialogue amongst faculty present at the meeting.  He welcomed the feedback of faculty as he felt it would influence administrative decisions on important university matters.  Feedback will also be sought in an open session next Tuesday (April 25th) to discuss the university effort to streamline processes for greater operational effectiveness.  He also hopes to receive feedback on the ongoing university wide faculty evaluation system that is undergoing changes and input from faculty.

The grapevine information on a 19% Pace tuition fee increase for the incoming student cohort should be viewed from the perspective of how other universities in the area will increase their tuition fees in each of the coming 4 years.  When compounded annually, fee increases of other universities over the next four years are likely to be much higher than the proposed Pace frontloaded fixed 4-year fee increase of 19% increase for next year’s cohort.  More details will be given at the NYFC meeting on May 1, 2006.

Students and faculty should also be made aware that half of Pace tuition revenue goes back to students in terms of financial aid.   Therefore, the actual impact on students is likely to be less onerous than what is currently presumed among faculty.

Applications for the Fall 2006 semester have increased 10% over the Fall 2005 semester and acceptance has increased by 3% over this period.  However, it is still not certain what the final tuition revenue impact will be due to financial aid that will be given to students.

D. Athanasopoulos and other faculty raised the problem of budgetary constraints in  Dyson.  It has become difficult to get money for stationery, replace broken lab equipment, and serve coffee to doctoral students who come in for long day session classes.  Compounding the budget shortage challenge is the current budgetary system that does not provide line item budgets for specific items but instead very wide general budget categories that makes it difficult to determine in advance whether there is money for needed items in the classroom.  I. Lamartina-Lens said that chairs no longer could say what they could plan for each year since there is no specific budget allocated for specific classroom items that they used to have in the past.  This leads to too much ambiguity in budgetary allocations and little accountability to meet faculty needs on the part of senior administrative staff.  

J. Morreale indicated that he was aware of some of the problems that stem from the wide general categories in the current budgetary system.  He is working with the finance department to revert to more specific categories that were used in the past.  This should provide more details on budgeted items and allow chairs to have more control of the type and amount of budget that has been allocated to meet needs in their areas.

D. Athanasopoulos raised the need for money that was paid by students for laboratory sessions and other specific needs to be allocated to those needs rather than siphoned into general spending categories to be used for other matters.  J. Morreale said that he was trying to ensure that is done. 

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS

There being no old business and no further new business, Saul Le Vine thanked everyone for coming to the meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:25 pm 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alvin Hwang 
Secretary, New York Faculty Council

  .

